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Sixteen members were present. 

Apologies and proxies were sent by 16 members. 

The quorum required by the Constitution of the Alliance being reached, the General Assembly was validly constituted. 

 

I. NOTICE OF THE MEETING: 

The agenda of the meeting was sent by mail to all members in April 2016 

 

II. MINUTES OF THE 30
TH

 GENERAL ASSEMBLY: 

The Minutes, published on the IABS website, were accepted as a correct record. 

 

III. REPORT OF THE PRESIDENT (J. Petricciani): 

The International Alliance for Biological Standardization has developed and diversified considerably since it was 

founded in 1955, and especially over the past decade. Based in Geneva, and with its roots in Lyon since its 

creation, the organization has increased its activities and grown in stature. IABS has begun to modernize itself both 

in substance and in adapting to the new challenges of the world of biologicals in 2016, while maintaining its 

legitimacy on the international scene. Today, the organization is increasingly recognized for its ability to provide 

an independent, non-commercial, and neutral forum for the discussion of timely regulatory and scientific issues. 

Progress has been made on a number of fronts during the past two years, and some of the most important 

achievements are outlined below. 

IABS Conferences:  

Our primary activity is organizing and sponsoring international conferences on selected topics with the objective 

of developing a consensus on technical issues as well as recommendations that could be considered by relevant 

organizations with decision-making responsibilities. This activity continues to be successful in terms of the quality 

of the presentations and the number of people attending, as well as from a financial point of view. In summary, we 

held 12 conferences during the period 2014 – 2016: 

2014 

 Cell Therapy – Kyoto, Japan   

 Human Challenge Trials – Strasbourg, France 

 Statistics and Data Management – Rockville, USA   

2015 

 Cell Therapy – Tokyo, Japan   

 2nd Protein Particles – Rockville, USA   

 2nd Statistics – Rockville, USA   

 Consistency Testing – Egmond aan Zee, The Netherlands 

 Narcolepsy – Geneva, Switzerland  

2016 

 Safety Monitoring of Immunization in Pregnancy – Bethesda, USA  

 Cell Therapy – London, UK  

 3rd Statistics – Rockville, USA   

 Emerging Infectious Diseases of Animals – Budapest, Hungary  

Committees: 

New Chairs of the human and veterinary vaccine committees were appointed in 2015 in order to provide a fresh 

perspective to those areas as well as an opportunity for other members of our Alliance to assume important 

leadership roles. We are very grateful for the work that was done in the past by Jan Bonhoeffer and Cyril Gay, 
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respectively, as the past chairs of these committees, and we welcome Pieter Neels and Carmen Jungbäck as the 

new Chairs.  

In addition, the new committee on Cell & Gene Therapy, chaired by Takao Hayakawa, and the Biotherapeutics 

Committee, chaired by Tony Mire-Sluis, have been very active and productive during the past two years, and we 

are grateful for their efforts. 

The Executive Committee (EC) has managed the week-to-week operation of the Alliance very effectively during 

the 2014-2016 period. I want to thank each member of the EC for their participation and support, and especially 

Daniel Gaudry who was responsible for organizing the agendas, identifying issues, and generally keeping us 

focused on the important issues.  

Publications: 

Girish Vyas, who was appointed as editor-in-chief of our journal Biologicals in 2005, resigned in 2015. During that 

10-year period, Girish served the Organization well and we are grateful for his dedication. He also managed a very 

smooth transition to the appointment of Robin Thorpe as our new editor-in-chief, and we are looking forward to his 

review of the Editorial Board along with recommendations for changes that could enhance the quality and 

readership of our journal.  

Secretariat: 

Abigail Charlet has continued as the Scientific Secretariat Manager, located in Lyon. We are very pleased with the 

changes that have been implemented by Ms. Charlet in cooperation with Dr. Gaudry who supervises the 

Secretariat, and with the assistance she has provided to the officers and committee chairs. Her help in managing the 

Alliance has been critical for our success, and we look forward to working with her in the years to come. 

Website 

The management of our website, including its design and security, has been the responsibility of our webmaster, 

Guillaume Soubrier. At the direction of the EC, our website was re-designed and the server is now managed 

directly in Lyon. 

Structural Changes: 

The establishment of a European affiliate (IABS-EU) with headquarters in Lyon, France in 2014 has been quite 

successful, and has resulted in participation with EU partners in scientific activities such as the European 2020 

initiative to fund research in the biologicals field through consortia.  

Following on the success of IABS-EU, a second affiliate was established in North America (IABS-NA) in 2015. 

Like IABS-EU, IABS-NA has been approved as a nonprofit organization.  

The new position of Executive Director, held by Joris Vandeputte, has proved to be a valuable addition, 

particularly in our relationship with IABS-EU and in developing working relationships with other organizations 

with interests similar to ours.  

Co-operation with other organizations: 

Close cooperation with WHO has continued during the past two years. WHO has participated in several of our 

conferences, and IABS representatives have participated in the WHO Expert Committee on Biological 

Standardization. WHO reviewed its relationship with non-governmental organizations (NGOs) such as IABS, and 

concluded that, based on our track record over the past three years, we would continue to be designated as an NGO 

in official relations with WHO. 

The status of our cooperation with OIE was addressed during a meeting with the OIE Director General in October 

2015. IABS and OIE reaffirmed their commitment to the Memorandum of Understanding dated 2004, and agreed 

to revise an agreement on publications to focus on extended summaries of OIE conferences that would be 

published in Biologicals.   

Administrative: 

A. Constitution:   
The IABS EC reviewed its experience with the current version of the Constitution, and concluded that 

several improvements and updates should be made. A number of minor changes were suggested; but the 

major item in the revision is the replacement of two vice-presidents with one. The vice-president usually will 

be expected to be elected as the next president, should the current president decide not to be a candidate for a 

second term. 

B. Working Groups:  
Three Working Groups (WGs) were established to review: 1) the current IABS organization model; and 2) 

compensation; and 3) conflict of interest issues. As a result of their work, several changes in our structure 

have been proposed, including the elimination of the Alliance Development Committee, the Strategic 

Advisory Committee, and the Publications Committees. The Publications Committee would be replaced by a 
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Communications Committee. A Terms of Reference document for the Scientific Committees was prepared, 

and a conflict of interest policy was adopted. A compensation policy is under development. 

Board of Directors: 

Three vacancies on the Board were filled, as provided in the Constitution, by the Board in 2015. We are very 

pleased to welcome our new Board members, each of whom brings fresh and valuable perspectives to help guide 

IABS in the years ahead. 

 Laurent Mallet – Sanofi  Pasteur  

 John Purves – EMA (retired) 

 Jean-Hughes Trouvin – University Paris Descartes 

Challenges 
IABS is in a stable financial position at present, and we look forward to the continued growth and development in 

the years ahead. On the other hand, only a small number of people became new members during the past two 

years, even though we have made several specific efforts to stimulate interest in our Organization. Membership 

growth is clearly the biggest challenge that lies ahead. In that regard, I want to ask each of our members, once 

again, to recruit one or more of your colleagues who might contribute to IABS and benefit from the experience. 

Note especially that our discount on meeting registration fees essentially pays for the annual dues. We are 

especially interested in attracting younger colleagues who share our commitment to the objectives of IABS. 

Regulatory agencies are sponsoring meetings or workshops by themselves and often don’t see the need for a third 

party to assist. In addition, commercial meetings are increasing in number and often capture good speakers/chairs. 

IABS must enhance the value of its unique niche and improve working relationships with other organizations. 

IABS has a long history in the field of biologicals, and has made important contributions through its many 

conferences. But we are not as well-recognized by many individuals and organizations in the biologicals field as 

we should be. We have now entered a new phase in the development of the Organization. There is a great potential 

for both expanding our activities and for financial stability in the years ahead. But in order to achieve that goal, we 

need to communicate better with our potential audiences and partners. In that regard, I am hopeful that our newly 

established Communications Committee will develop a coherent plan to address this issue. 

THANK YOU! 

It has been my pleasure to work with the Board, the Executive Committee, and the Committee chairs during the 

past four years, and I know that Dr Joris Vandeputte, who will take over as IABS President later today, will be 

able to count on your support in leading the Organization to future success in the years ahead. So I want to thank 

all of my colleagues at IABS for your confidence, for our rewarding collaborations, and for your contributions to, 

and support for, the success of IABS.  

 

The report of the President was approved unanimously by the General Assembly. 

 

IV. REPORT OF THE SECRETARY (D. Gaudry): 

1. 30
th

  General Assembly 

The Minutes of the 30
th
 General Assembly held on September 29

th
, 2014 at Strasbourg, France, were published 

on the IABS website. 

2. Meetings of the Board: 

The Board has met on four occasions since the 30th General Assembly: on September 29
th
 in Strasbourg, 

France; on June 15
th
, 2015 in Rockville, Maryland; on November 11

th
, 2015 via teleconference; and on June 

3
rd

, 2016 in Lyon, France. 

3. Meetings of the Executive Committee : 

The Executive Committee has met via tele-conferences on 11 occasions:  

 In 2014, on December 3
rd

  

 In 2015, on January 8
th
; March 6

th
; April 13

th
; May 27

th
; August 25

th
; October 30

th
 ;December 18

th
. 

 In 2016, on February 4
th
; March 10

th
 ; April 11

th
. 

4. Scientific Secretariat activity: 

Since the last General Assembly, the Secretariat has assisted the Chairmen of the five IABS conferences 

organized / co-organized this year: Cell & Gene Therapy, Kyoto, Japan (March); Alternatives and Consistency 

Testing in Vaccine Lot Release Testing (September), The Netherlands; 2
nd

 Statistics & Data Management in 

Biotechnology Drug Development (September), Rockville, Maryland; Where Are We in Our Understanding of 

the Association Between Narcolepsy and 2009 Adjuvanted Influenza A (H1N1) Vaccines (October), Geneva, 

Switzerland; 2nd Progress and Challenges in Protein Particles and Immunogenicity of Biotherapeutics 
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(November) Rockville, Maryland; Harmonized Safety Monitoring of Immunization in Pregnancy (January 

2016), Bethesda, Maryland. 

The Secretariat recorded all financial information and sent them to the Treasurer on a monthly basis. The 

Secretariat also sent out a call for membership renewal at the beginning of the year. 

The Secretariat also worked in close cooperation with the webmaster Guillaume Soubrier in building the new 

IABS website and in sending daily messages on IABS activity via Twitter. IABS has gained visibility & 

followers through this last initiative.    

Finally, the Secretariat sent out an invitation to the 2016 General Assembly to all the IABS members together 

with the ballot for the Board elections.   

5. IABS rules & regulations: 

Changes in the IABS working process, including the set-up of a Communication Committee, were 
approved in March 2016. 

Also a Terms of Reference document has been prepared for the Scientific Committees. 

6. Elections of new Board members:  

During the Board meeting of June 22, 2015, the Board discussed the current vacancies that exist on the Board, 

and the possibility of appointing individuals to fill those positions.  

The art. 14 of the Constitution provides a mechanism to do that: In the event of a vacancy occurring on the Board during 

a Board member's term of office, the vacancy may be filled by a nominee of the Board for the remaining portion of the defaulting Board 
member's six-year term…… provided that all members of the Board agree to this procedure, a decision may be taken by 
correspondence, including fax or electronic mail…. 
The Secretary contacted the Board members and asked them to review and vote upon the candidacy of the 

following selected scientists:  

Dr. Laurent Mallet (France), Dr. John Purves (UK) and Pr. Jean-Hughes Trouvin (France).   

The Board members agreed with the electronic voting process and voted unanimously in favor of the three 

candidates. 

7. Elections of the Board of the IABS for the 2016-2018 period: 

 Preparation: 

The three candidates, W. Egan, D. Gaudry, E. Griffiths who were members of the 2014-2016 Board with a 

term ending on June 4
th
, 2016, wish to continue their service for the Board.   

112 postal ballots & various documents including a statement of the candidates were dispatched in April 2016.   

 Results: 

32 postal ballots were received. All candidates were elected. Consequently, pending approval by the General 

Assembly, the members of the new Board for the period 2016-2018 will be: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

EGAN William Novartis USA

GAUDRY Daniel Retired  France - USA

GAY Cyril U.S.D.A. USA

GRIFFITHS Elwyn Retired  United Kingdom

HAYAKAWA Takao Kindai University Japan

JUNGBÄCK Carmen Paul Ehrlich Institute Germany

LUBINIECKI Anthony Centocor USA

MALLET Laurent Sanofi-Pasteur France

PURVES John European Medicines Agency United Kingdom

TROUVIN Jean-Hughes Paris Descartes University France

SHEETS Rebecca Grimalkin Partners USA

VANDEPUTTE Joris Trivarop Belgium

VYAS Girish UCSF School of Medicine USA

IABS BOARD MEMBERS FOR THE 2016-2018 PERIOD

Also John PETRICCIANI is an ex officio  member of the Board  as the Immediate Past President. 
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The results of the elections of the new Board were approved unanimously by the General Assembly 

 

 

 

 

 

 

V. REPORT OF THE TREASURER: 

Finances for 2015 were examined in May 2016 by the Fiduciary who reviewed internal records of expenses and 

revenues as required under Swiss law.   The results are that: 

 IABS activities for 2015 resulted in an operating gain of CHF 118,528.25.   Income for 2015 was 332,515 CHF 

increased by about 28,308 CHF over 2014, mainly in terms of  gains in net symposium income (about 20,000) 

and income from Elsevier & Karger (about 34,200), but offset by decreases in exchange rate gains (22,800 CHF).  

Expenses in 2015 were 204,360.36 CHF, less by about 71,000 CHF than 2013.  This decrease resulted mainly 

from an adjustment in expenses for the Scientific Secretariat (29,000) and expenses for the Executive Director 

(5,000), management consultant fees (25,000), printing fees (2,000), and editorial fees (27,000), but offset by 

expense increases for travel expenses (5,000), website fees ( 4,200),  and currency exchange losses (6,278).  

These results are better than the 2015 budget, which had originally projected a gain to IABS of about 20,000 

CHF of revenue over expenses. 

 Balance sheet for IABS at the end of 2015 is more than that for 2014 by the amount of the operating gain 

(118,556 CHF) less changes in accounts receivables and accounts payables (about 36,000 CHF).  Assets were 

445,816 CHF at the conclusion of 2015. 

 2015 financial performance was within the range of that for recent previous years.  IABS has lost money in 7 of 

18 years from 1998 to 2015.  The average IABS operating result is a small gain for 1998 to 2015 of about 15,345 

CHF.  The average balance sheet for these 18 years is 396,549 CHF.  The results are also consistent with our 

intention to achieve approximately breakeven financial operations over the long term.  

 

In other matters,  

 IABS 2016 budget forecasts a small profit for 2016 of 47,000 CHF.  

 IABS transferred start-up funds to IABS-EU in the amount of 10,000 euros and will transfer $ 5,000 to IABS – 

NA once a separate bank account is established. 

 Fiduciary CR Gestion recommends that approximately 50,000 CHF each be transferred from UBS in Geneva to 

the Bank of Geneva and to Bank of America to diversify the holdings of IABS operating funds as part of prudent 

contingency planning.  These transfers will be done in a timely manner. 

The report of the Treasurer was approved unanimously by the General Assembly. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

After the General Assembly, the new Board met and elected as officers : Joris Vandeputte 

(President), Jean-Hugues Trouvin (Vice President); Tony Lubiniecki (Treasurer),  

Daniel Gaudry (Secretary). 

 

Also, the new Board elected John Petricciani as Honorary President. 
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VI. THE BUDGET FOR 2016: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The 2016 budget was approved 

unanimously by the General Assembly. 

 

 

 

VII. REPORT OF THE AUDITORS: 

See below copy of the report of CR Gestion et Fiduciaire SA (Geneva, Switzerland) signed by  F. A. Zagato on 

May 31, 2016: 

“As statutory auditors, we have examined the financial statements (balance sheet, income statements and notes) of 
International Alliance for Biological Standardization, Geneva, for the year ended December 31, 2015. 

These financial statements are the responsibility of the Treasurer. Our responsibility is to perform a limited statutory 
examination on these financial statements. We confirm that we meet the licensing and independence requirements as 
stipulated by Swiss law. An employee of our company participated in the keeping of the accounts during the year under 
review. However this employee didn’t take part in the limited statutory examination. 

We concluded our examination in accordance with the Swiss Standard on the Limited Statutory Examination. This 
standard requires that we plan and performed a limited statutory examination to identify material misstatements in the 
financial statements. A limited statutory examination consists primarily of inquiries of company personnel and analytical 

procedures as well as detailed tests of company documents as considered necessary in the circumstances. However, the 
testing of operation processes and the internal control system as well as inquiries and further testing procedures to detect 
fraud or other legal violations, are not within the scope of this examination. 

Based on our limited statutory examination, nothing has come to our attention that causes us to believe that the financial 
statements and the proposed appropriation of available earnings do not comply with Swiss law and the company’s articles 
of incorporation”. 

  

 

 

 

 

 

INCOME  Swiss Francs

Commissions Elsevier 99,644

Membership fees 7,000

Conferences surplus 200,000

TOTAL INCOME 306,644

Travel (Board + Chair HVC) 46,000

Editor fees 15,000

Personnel (President; Secretary HVC chair) 100,173

Scientific Secretariat 66,859

Administrative 35,672

Payment IABS-NA (seed funding) 5,000

Information Technology / Website 8,000

Bank charges 2,300

Taxes (Canton Geneva) 972

TOTAL EXPENSES 279,976

PROJECTED LOSS 26,688 CHF

2016 IABS  BUDGET 

3 June 2016

EXPENSES 
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VIII. CONSTITUTION: 

The changes proposed by the Board were sent to the membership by post at the same time as the postal ballots in April 

2016.  

The Secretary reported that two comments were received from the membership : 

1. In Article 12, to delete: “- The report of the Vice President” 

2. In Article 3. B., to add at the end of the paragraph:  “- HONORARY PRESIDENTS : Presidents who are retired and 

are recognized by the Board for their exceptional leadership and contribution to the Alliance. They pay no 

dues.” 

All changes were approved by the General Assembly and the new Constitution was adopted. 
 

IX. MEMBERSHIP DUES : 

The General Assembly approved the membership dues proposed by the Board for the 2014-2016 period: 

 Organization members      no fee 

 Individual members:     120 SFr 

 Individual member Developing Country      8 SFr 

 Student                                        8 SFr 

 

 

 

 

 

Daniel Gaudry 

IABS Secretary 

 


